COUNTY OF SEVIER  
CITY OF RICHFIELD


At the Planning Commission


In and For Said City 

December 2, 2020

Minutes of the Richfield City Planning Commission meeting held on Wednesday,
December 2, 2020, at 6:00 p.m., Chairman Monte Turner, presiding.
1.
Roll Call

2.  
Public Hearing (6:00 p.m.)


A.
Public hearing to receive comments concerning a proposed amendment to the 




General Plan and zoning map for the property located at 341 North 600 East 




Richfield, Utah.  The application proposes a change from the CS (Commercial 




Shopping) zone to the RM-11 (Multi-Family Residential zone).  



B.
Public hearing to receive comments concerning a proposed amendment to the 




General Plan and zoning map affecting the property located on the east side of 



100 West Street between 500 South and 600 South.  The proposal is to change 




the zone from CS (Commercial Shopping) to RM-11 (Multi-Family Residential). 



C.
Public hearing to receive comments concerning a proposal to add the following 




definition to the Use Table with this use being allowed in the CS (Commercial 




Shopping) zone as a conditional use:  “Senior Housing:   A long-term residential 




facility for elderly persons which may include some or all of the following:  




individual homes, living and sleeping rooms, a common dining room, skilled 




nursing care, recreational facilities, and transportation for social and medical 




purposes.” 


3.
Action on Public Hearings


A.
Discuss recommending that the City Council approve a proposed  amendment to 




the General Plan and zoning map for the property located at 341 North 600 East 




Richfield, Utah.  The application proposes a change from the CS (Commercial 




Shopping) zone to the RM-11 (Multi-Family Residential zone).  



B.
Discuss recommending that the City Council approve a proposed amendment to 




the General Plan and zoning map affecting the property located on the east side 




of 100 West Street between 500 South and 600 South.  The proposal is to change 



the zone from CS (Commercial Shopping) to RM-11 (Multi-Family Residential).



C.
Discuss recommending that the City Council approve a proposal to add the 




following definition to the Use Table, with this use being allowed in the CS 




(Commercial Shopping) zone as a conditional use:  “Senior Housing:   A long-
term 



residential facility for elderly persons which may include some or all of the 




following:  individual homes, living and sleeping rooms, a common dining room, 




skilled nursing care, recreational facilities, and transportation for social and 




medical purposes.” 
 
4.
Other Business


A.
Eric Mainord to discuss multi-family housing to be located north of KFC/Taco 



Bell. 



B.
Discuss density for multi-family zones.  Discuss proposal for creating an RM-16 




zone which would be a minimum of 8000 square feet for the first unit and 2500 




square feet  for each unit after one, but no more than 16 units per acre.  Parking 




requirements to be discussed.  

5.
Minutes Approval


A.  
Consider approving minutes of November 4, 2020.


6.
Planning Commission Terms


A.  
Appoint Chairman and Vice-Chairman for 2021.



B.
Discuss name of person to finish Monte Turner’s Planning Commission term.

 
7.   
Adjournment
1. Roll Call.  Roll call was answered by Monte Turner, Lisa White, Susan Jensen, Landon Larsen, and Blaine Breinholt.  Kendrick Thomas and Greg Bean were excused.
City Staff Present:   Deputy City Recorder Michelle Curtis and Building Official Rick Robinson.    
Others present:  Brayden Gardner, Larry Pearson, Jani Pearson, Jordan Shumway, Scott Memmott, Greg Gagon, and Eric Mainord.  
2.   Public Hearing (6:00 p.m.)

A.
6:01 p.m.   Public hearing to receive comments concerning a proposed amendment to the General Plan and zoning map for the property located at 341 North 600 East Richfield, Utah.  The application proposes a change from the CS (Commercial Shopping) zone to the RM-11 (Multi-Family Residential zone).  

Scott Memmott is the owner of this property.  Mr. Memmott has a buyer who would like to build a 3-plex on the property.   The property is currently zoned CS and would need to be changed to RM-11 in order to allow apartments.  The property immediately to the north has an 8-plex apartment building and is zoned RM-11.  He feels that the RM-11 zone is an appropriate zone for the property.  The public hearing closed at 6:03 p.m. 


B.
6:03  p.m.  Public hearing to receive comments concerning a proposed amendment to the General Plan and zoning map affecting the property located on the east side of 100 West Street between 500 South and 600 South.  The proposal is to change the zone from CS (Commercial Shopping) to RM-11 (Multi-Family Residential). 

There were no comments.  The hearing closed at 6:04 p.m.

C.
6:04 p.m.  Public hearing to receive comments concerning a proposal to add the following definition to the Use Table with this use being allowed in the CS (Commercial Shopping) zone as a conditional use:  “Senior Housing:   A long-term residential facility for elderly persons which may include some or all of the following:  individual homes, living and sleeping rooms, a common dining room, skilled nursing care, recreational facilities, and transportation for social and medical purposes.” 

There were no public comments.  The hearing closed at 6:05 p.m.  

3.
Action on Public Hearings

A.
Discuss recommending that the City Council approve a proposed  amendment to the General Plan and zoning map for the property located at 341 North 600 East Richfield, Utah.  The application proposes a change from the CS (Commercial Shopping) zone to the RM-11 (Multi-Family Residential zone).  

Scott Memmott was present.  He stated that there is a multi-family housing complex across the street to the north and apartment units immediately north of this property.  If it were in the RM-11 zone, this property is large enough to accommodate a 3-plex which would be similar to the one on 200 West and 600 South.  

Blaine Breinholt motioned to recommend that the City Council approve a change of zone from CS (Commercial Shopping)  to RM-11 (Multi-family Residental) for the property located at 341 North 600 East.  Landon Larsen seconded the motion.  The motion carried.  Those voting aye:   Monte Turner, Lisa White, Susan Jensen, Landon Larsen, and Blaine Breinholt.  Those voting nay:  None.  The motion carried unanimously.  

B.
Discuss recommending that the City Council approve a proposed amendment to the General Plan and zoning map affecting the property located on the east side of 100 West Street between 500 South and 600 South.  The proposal is to change the zone from CS (Commercial Shopping) to RM-11 (Multi-Family Residential).

Larry Pearson, Jani Pearson, and Jordan Shumway were present.  Larry Pearson said that currently there are four trailers and a home at the north end of this block.  There are three other existing homes going to the south.  The back of these homes is to the Quality Inn.  They want to remove all of that and bring in some mixed condos/townhouses that would tie in with the Quality Inn property.  They would like to provide some nice housing for VRBO-type stays.  There is really nothing in the County available for short-term or longer-term stays.  This would be similar to Airbnb, but the project would also have family properties as well, with some units open for extended stay.  There isn’t an extended stay south of Provo.  

Rick Robinson asked if this is really the best use of the property.  If they are doing an extended-stay motel, they could get more units with the commercial classification than they could as a residential classification.  
Lisa White feels like an RM-11 zone is a nice buffer because the area across the street to the west is used as single family residential.  Rick Robinson said the RM-11 zone limits the amount of homes that can be put on the property.  They could have more units as a short-term or long-term motel if is zoned commercial.  However, the Pearsons are also targeting residential spaces which is not allowed in the commercial zone.  

Mr. Pearson said they have not drawn anything yet, so he doesn’t know how many units they would be wanting to have.  Michelle Curtis explained that when they come up with a site plan, it will likely require them to redo the plat so the property lines go away and they use the property as a whole.  If they do decide to do some portion of it as a commercial motel-type property, they can split the property accordingly and a portion could be changed back to the commercial zone.  It is also noted that the Commission is exploring options for larger density zoning and that could have an impact on what they want to do.  
Lisa White motioned to recommend that the City Council approve the request to change the zone from CS (Commercial Shopping) to RM-11 (Multi-Family Residential) for the property located on the east side of 100 West Street between 500 South and 600 South.  Susan Jensen seconded the motion.  Those voting aye:   Monte Turner, Lisa White, Susan Jensen, Landon Larsen, and Blaine Breinholt.  Those voting nay:  None.  The motion carried unanimously.  


C.
Discuss recommending that the City Council approve a proposal to add the following definition to the Use Table, with this use being allowed in the CS (Commercial Shopping) zone as a conditional use:  “Senior Housing:   A long-term residential facility for elderly persons which may include some or all of the following:  individual homes, living and sleeping rooms, a common dining room, skilled nursing care, recreational facilities, and transportation for social and medical purposes.” 

At last month’s meeting there was discussion about changing the zone at 175 East 600 North from CS (Commercial Shopping) to RM-11 (Multi-family Residential) in order to allow the senior housing facility at this location to expand.  The facility is financed by HUD.  This ties in with the discussion that has been on-going over the past few months concerning that creation of higher density zones for multi-family.  A zone allowing 26 units per acre would have to be created in order to accommodate the existing senior housing and its expansion.  It seemed that a better direction would be to create a definition allowing for senior housing in the CS (Commercial Shopping) zone.  The reasoning is that senior housing is different from multi-family zones which allow families of all sizes. 
Rick Robinson asked if there should be an age set to qualify as “senior”?  There was some discussion as to whether the definition needs to be more specific.  The Commission feels like permitting senior housing as a conditional use requires an applicant to come into the Planning Commission for conditions and approval. 

Lisa White motioned to recommend that the City Council approve the addition of following definition to the Use Table as a conditional use in the CS (Commercial Shopping) zone.  “Senior Housing:   A long-term residential facility for elderly persons which may include some or all of the following:  individual homes, living and sleeping rooms, a common dining room, skilled nursing care, recreational facilities, and transportation for social and medical purposes.”   Blaine Breinholt seconded the motion.  Those voting aye:   Monte Turner, Lisa White, Susan Jensen, Landon Larsen, and Blaine Breinholt.  Those voting nay:  None.  The motion carried unanimously.  

4.
Other Business

A.
Eric Mainord to discuss multi-family housing to be located north of KFC/Taco Bell. 
Eric Mainord, Greg Gagon, and Brayden Gardner were present.  They have decided not to purchase the property north of KFC/Taco Bell.  They have signed a contract to purchase  property that sits between the old Topsfield Lodge and 1300 South.  The property consists of 9 acres.  They feel like this a good spot for a higher density zone for multi-family developments.  They believe a higher density than RM-11 would be appropriate for this property.  

This property will have access from both the north and the south.  It is a higher traffic area that might not be conducive for a single family residential zone.  The topography is friendly.  Blaine Breinholt advised that there will likely be a high water table at this location.
Over the past few months, there has been discussion about creating a higher density zone of 16 units per acre.  These developers would be interested in seeing a higher density than that.  They would love to see a discussion allowing 24 units per acre.  Mr. Gagon said a lot of times people think that high-density residential leads to blight.  He feels like that is a misunderstanding.  A project like this could be master planned with four, five, or six buildings, and probably phased.  When the development is completed, it would likely be a 10- or 15-million-dollar investment which would be one of the more substantial investments in the City.  Any developer who has put in that kind of an investment is not going to let their project look blighted.  They are not proposing low-income subsidized housing.  They anticipate this being stacked flats, condos, and some rentals. 
Rick Robinson said they have two problems:  They are on a State highway so they will have UDOT to deal with, and they are close to the airport, in the flight path, so their height will be limited.  

Brayden Gardner, a local real estate agent, stated that the number of people inquiring about developing in the area is going through the roof.   There is currently a demand for apartments or condos, and they are not available.  There are no developers in the area who could do a large quantity of housing.  The area where the Eagle View apartments and the KFC/Taco Bell is difficult because of traffic issues.  Mr. Gardner said the elevation of the property is lower than the highway and the airport shouldn’t be a problem.  

Mr. Gagon pointed out that regardless of what goes on this property, these problems will be have to be addressed.  He would encourage the City to look at a density of 24 units per acre.  It is his opinion that 24 to 26 units per acre would be about right.  Anything larger than that is probably going to entail the construction of units taller than three stories, and he doesn’t think the City would want that. 
A higher density controls sprawl and it controls traffic.  This would be a substantial investment.  In allowing a higher density, a developer might put in a pool, a weight center, etc.   The higher density allows a development to offer some desirable amenities.  There would likely be an HOA or a management office that would keep it in good repair.  It provides a place for young people and young families to start.  

The City could build certain conditions into the Code.  The following are examples:  If there are a certain number of units, then they might be required to put in a swimming pool; architectural styles could be addressed; percentage of open space; landscaping; number of covered parking spaces; storage spaces.  It is almost like a PUD where the larger it is, the more you have to provide.  There are a lot of ways to make a higher-density project like this work so that the City is not so uneasy with it.  

It is Mr. Gagon’s opinion that changing the density from 11 units per acre to 16 units per acre will not make a lot of difference.      

As far as parking, he suggests a one-bedroom apartment would have 1-1/2 parking spaces per unit with two- and three-bedroom units being required to have 2-1/2 parking spaces per unit.  
Mr. Gagon and Mr. Mainord would like to put together some possible layouts showing how this property could be developed.  They will come back with that next month. 
Mr. Gagon also pointed out that some development is dependent on the size of the property.  A 1-acre parcel is not going to fit 24 units and leave any room for parking or open space, but a larger parcel could accommodate that kind of density.  
This property is currently in the CS zone.  It will have to be rezoned to a multi-family residential zone.

B.
Discuss density for multi-family zones.  Lisa White, Susan Jensen, and Kendrick Thomas were asked to be on a committee to discuss options for creating higher density zones.  They met during the past month and felt comfortable in suggesting creating an RM-16 zone which would be a minimum of 8000 square feet for the first unit and 2500 for each unit after one, but no more than 16 units per acre.  They had discussed changing the RM-11 to RM-16; however, Michelle Curtis pointed out that it might be better to leave the RM-11 as it is because changing it would require giving notice to all of those properties located in the RM-11.  Applicants could ask for the higher density zoning on a case-by-case basis.  Lisa White said she doesn’t really like muddying up the Code with three multi-family zones.   
In searching other cities, Cedar City had a density of 30, but they are lowering it to 24 maximum.  Ephraim has a maximum of 19.  Price has their highest density at 7 unless it is in a certain zone which allows 33 units per acre with maybe 11,000 square feet for the first unit and then 1000 square feet per unit after that.  It seems that 24 units per acre is a happy medium that a lot of places are looking at.  
As far as parking requirements, the Commission likes the parking suggested in the above discussion under 4A which is 1-1/2 spaces for a one-bedroom unit and 2-1/2 spaces for two- and three-bedroom units.  

It is felt that further study should be done before making a final proposal.  The committee will be meeting again on January 13, 2020.  
5.
Minutes Approval

A.  
Consider approving minutes of November 4, 2020.  The following changes will be made:  Page 1 line 19, capitalize “Public” and eliminate extra spaces on line 20.  On page 6 there will be language added that the Planning Commission discussed whether or not to require dogs to be licensed.  It was decided that wouldn’t be a requirement because people could be bringing their dogs from other cities.   Lisa White motioned to approve the minutes of November 4, 2020, as amended.  Blaine Breinholt seconded the motion.  Those voting aye:   Monte Turner, Lisa White, Susan Jensen, Landon Larsen, and Blaine Breinholt.  Those voting nay:  None.  The motion carried unanimously.  

 6.
Planning Commission Terms
  

A.  
Appoint Chairman and Vice-Chairman for 2021.   Lisa White motioned to appoint Kendrick Thomas as Chairman and Greg Bean as Vice-Chairman for 2021.  Susan Jensen seconded the motion.  Those voting aye:   Monte Turner, Lisa White, Susan Jensen, Landon Larsen, and Blaine Breinholt.  Those voting nay:  None.  The motion carried unanimously.  


B.
Discuss name of person to finish Monte Turner’s Planning Commission term.   Larry Pearson, Brayden Gardner, Josh Peterson.  
7.
Other Business.  

8.
Adjournment.  The meeting adjourned at 7:50 p.m.  
PASSED AND APPROVED on the 6th day of January 2021.

_______________________________________________

Deputy City Recorder



 

Richfield City Planning Commission

December 2, 2020 


1


